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In support of its commitment to explore standards for services that meet the unique needs of small- and medium-sized entities (SMEs), the IAASB released ISRE 2400 (Revised), Engagements to Review Historical Financial Statements on 27 September 2012. 
The Regulations to the Companies Act, 2008 require the independent review of financial statements of those companies that qualify for a review in terms of the relevant Public Interest Score, to be performed by an independent reviewer, who is not the auditor of the company, in accordance with ISRE 2400. 

A review engagement is an evidence-based engagement in which an independent reviewer obtains limited assurance to support a conclusion on the financial statements where an audit is not required. ISRE 2400 (Revised) requires that an independent reviewer:

· Performs inquiry and analytical procedures to obtain sufficient appropriate evidence to conclude on the financial statements as a whole;

· Performs other procedures judged necessary to be able to form a conclusion if sufficient appropriate evidence has not been obtained from inquiry and analytical review procedures;

· Performs additional procedures if the independent reviewer becomes aware of matters that cause the independent reviewer to believe the financial statements may be materially misstated; and
· Complies with relevant ethical requirements, engagement-level quality control procedures, and  focuses on competence and capabilities, including competence in assurance skills and techniques and the exercise of professional scepticism.

Reporting requirements

The form of the conclusion expressed is based on the evidence obtained during the review engagement.  An unmodified conclusion is expressed when an independent reviewer has obtained limited assurance to be able to conclude that nothing has come to the independent reviewer's attention that causes the independent reviewer to believe that the financial statements are not prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the applicable financial reporting framework. 

The ISRE includes requirements and guidance directing the independent reviewer to the type of conclusion that should be issued depending on the circumstances, for example when sufficient appropriate evidence has not been obtained or when there is a limitation on the scope of the review. 

The illustrative independent reviewers' reports contained in SAAPS 3 Illustrative Reports will be updated early in 2013 for any changes arising from this final ISRE 2400 (Revised) now issued.

Effective Date: The revised standard is effective for reviews of financial statements for periods ending on or after 31 December 2013 - earlier implementation is permissible. 

ISRE 2400 (Revised) is available in PDF format and may be downloaded via a link on the IRBA website. Should you have any further queries or experience any technical difficulties in downloading the documents please do not hesitate to contact the Standards Department at +27 (0)87 940 8800 or send an email to standards@irba.co.za.
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